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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on January 18, 2012. Mayor Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler and Dennis Norton. Staff present: Deputy City Clerk, Kelly Kornegor; Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage; Community Development Director, Mark Powers; City Engineer, Dick Ransom; Assistant City Engineer, Ken DeKeyser; City Attorney, Mark Parmenter; Parks and Recreation Director, Angie Cole and Police Chief, Dennis Marks. Guests Present: Cindy Peterson, Dan Hoffman and Gazette Reporter, John Schweitzer. 
Dick Olson moved the approval of the agenda, second by Dennis Norton. Motion carried.

Dick Olson moved the approval of the consent agenda:  Approval of bills; Finance Director’s Report for December 2011; City Clerk’s Report for December 2011; Department Reports: Community Development, Fire, Library, Parks and Recreation, Police and Public Works; approval of renewal of Class C Liquor License w/ Sunday Sales for Santiago’s Las Ltd. dba, Papa’s Sports Bar located at 89 North Center Point Road pending dram shop; motion approving the Community Center Non-Profit Yearly Use Agreement for Hawk A Model A Ford Club, second by Bob Wheeler.  Motion carried.
Council set a special meeting date to discuss the Town Center Project on Thursday, January 26th at 5:30 p.m.

Setting a Public Hearing date (February 1, 2012 @ 7:00 P.M.) to Consider the Approval of the Capital Improvement Plan for FY 2012-2016

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #12-004 setting a Public Hearing date of February 1, 2012 @ 7:00 p.m. to consider approving and placing on file of the Capital Improvement Plan for Fiscal Year 2012-2016, identifying estimated capital expenditures and funding sources for the City of Hiawatha for a five year period, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-004 approved. 

Guthridge Park and Tucker Park Splash Pad Resurfacing Project – Awarding Contract

City Council authorized Parks and Recreation Staff to proceed with surface removal and requests for proposals for resurfacing of the splash pads at Guthridge Park and Tucker Park by Resolution #11-226 on October 5, 2011.
Parks and Recreation Staff received three proposals as follows:

Company




Total


Warranty


Outdoor Recreations of Waukee


$45,600


Two year warranty

Outdoor Recreation Products of Ames

$43,649


Two year warranty for 

workmanship/material

Driscoll Construction of Cedar Rapids

$5.40 per sq. ft.
none
Only installs new aquatic matting
After review and consideration, Parks and Recreation Staff recommend award of contract for resurfacing work for the splash pads at Guthridge Park and Tucker Park to the most responsive responsible bid of Outdoor Recreation Products of Ames, with a total cost of $43,649.  Funding for this project has been budgeted in the Capital Improvement Project Fund for FY 2012.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-005 authorizing Parks and Recreation Staff to proceed with the Guthridge Park and Tucker Park Splash Pad Resurfacing Project at a total cost of $43,649 from Outdoor Recreation Products of Ames, Iowa using available funding in the FY 2012 Capital Improvement Project Fund, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson

NAYS: None

Resolution #12-005 approved. 

Amending the Farmer’s Market Vendor Lease Agreement Implementing a Monthly Lease Rate and Increasing Seasonal Lease Rates

Parks and Recreation Director, Angie Cole requested amending the Farmer’s Market Vendor Lease Agreement after conducting a comparison with current prices for market stalls in the surrounding communities of Iowa City, Coralville, Cedar Rapids, and Marion with the Parks and Recreation Commission.
The Parks and Recreation Commission made the following recommendations to City Council at their January Commission meeting with changes being effective for the 2012 Farmer’s Market season:

1. Approving raising the Farmer’s Market seasonal lease rate by $50 incrementally as follows:
· One space shall be $200.00

· Two spaces shall be $250.00

· Three spaces shall be $300.00

2. Approving implementation of a $35.00 monthly rate for the Farmer’s Market monthly lease.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-006 approving amending the Farmers Market Vendor Lease Agreement and corresponding documents to increase the seasonal lease rates by $50.00 incrementally to $200.00 for one space, $250.00 for two spaces and $300.00 for three spaces and implement a monthly lease rate of $35.00, second by Bob Rampulla.
 Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-006 approved. 

Approving and Authorizing Execution of a Mutual Settlement Agreement and Release by and among the City of Hiawatha and Gary Rogers
Gary Rogers, Jr. resigned his employment as City Administrator for the City of Hiawatha at the Special Council Meeting on January 9, 2012, and City Council accepted Gary Rogers, Jr.’s resignation by Resolution #12-003.
In order to resolve any civil claims and causes of action that may arise out of Gary Rogers Jr.’s employment; the City of Hiawatha entered into a Mutual Settlement Agreement and Release with Gary Rogers, Jr.  The Agreement also establishes Gary Rogers Jr.’s separation pay outlined as follows:

· The City will pay current salary through May 31, 2012 less all applicable deductions as severance pay
· Beginning March 3, 2012, the City shall no longer make contributions to IPERS on behalf of Gary Rogers Jr.

· The City shall pay 100% of insurance benefits from January 10, 2012 through May 31, 2012

The Mutual Settlement Agreement supersedes all terms and conditions contained in the Employment Agreement by and between the City of Hiawatha and Gary Rogers, Jr. dated May 19, 2009.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #12-007 approving and authorizing the execution of the Mutual Settlement Agreement and Release by and between the City of Hiawatha and Gary Rogers, Jr. superseding the City Administrator Employment Agreement dated May 19, 2009, second by Bob Wheeler.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-007 approved. 

Authorizing Staff to Proceed with the State Energy Program Energy Retrofits Grant Application for Assistance with Installation of LED Lighting along North Center Point Road and Stamy Road Where Lights do not Currently Exist

The State Energy Program Energy Retrofits Grant administered by the State of Iowa utilizes Federal American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) Stimulus Funding.  The grant would assist with the installation of LED street lights along North Center Point Road and Stamy Road where lights do not currently exist.

Hall and Hall Engineering’s estimated project cost was $327,000.00 with the City being responsible for 50 percent of the cost equaling $163,500.00.  
Following Council Capital Improvement Project (CIP) Work Session discussions, local funding would come out of Local Option Sales Tax (LOST) dollars.

City Staff along with Hall and Hall Engineering requested Council’s approval in filing the State Energy Program Energy Retrofits Grant Application to assist with funding for the LED lighting project along North Center Point Road and Stamy Road where lights do not currently exist.

Assistant City Engineer, Ken DeKeyser informed Council that he spoke with Alliant Energy last week and they intend to cover the cost of the LED lighting along Stamy Road because it is in their territory as of February 2012.  Stamy Road can be removed from the grant application.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-008 authorizing City Staff to proceed with filing of the State Energy Program Energy Retrofits Grant Application for assistance with the installation of LED street lights along North Center Point Road and Stamy Road where lights do not currently exist, second by Bob Rampulla.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-008 approved. 

Directing City Engineers to Proceed with Plans and Specifications and Requests for Quotations for Pilot Project LED Lighting for Six (6) Light Poles along North Center Point Road from Boyson Road to Sherman Road

The City received a material quote of $4,135.00 for six (6) LED fixtures providing the same illumination levels as the existing sodium lights along North Center Point Road from Boyson Road to Sherman Road.  
Hall and Hall Engineering estimated installation cost in the range of $6,000.00-$7,000.00.  Funding for the LED Pilot Project is available in Local Option Sales Tax (LOST) dollars.  This project would give the City an opportunity to implement and review the effectiveness of LED lighting before proceeding with larger scale retrofit plans in other areas of Hiawatha.

City Staff along with Hall and Hall Engineering requested Council authorization in proceeding with the preparation of plans and specifications and Requests for Proposals for the LED Pilot Project for six (6) light poles along North Center Point Road from Boyson Road to Sherman Road.

Council Member, Marty Bruns suggested approving the request with the removal of Stamy Road from the Energy Program Energy Retrofits Grant Application and instead requesting that Alliant Energy install the new LED street lighting along Stamy Road.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-009 approving the removal of the Stamy Road lighting project from the State Energy Program Energy Retrofits Grant Application and instead, authorizing the City Engineer to request Alliant Energy to install new LED street lighting along Stamy Road with the cost of the retrofit of six (6) existing high pressure sodium street lamps with LED lamps on North Center Point Road north of Boyson Road being added to the City’s Energy Retrofits Grant Application with Alliant Energy completing the installation instead of the City soliciting bids for the work, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-009 approved. 

Reviewing and Adopting Proposed Plans, Specifications, Form of Contract and Estimate of Cost and authorizing City Engineers to Proceed with the Quotation Process for the Ushers Creek Erosion Repairs Project (Heritage Green)
The work for the Ushers Creek Erosion Repairs Project (Heritage Green) generally consists of rock repairs to the Ushers Creek stream bank and channel.  Erosion repairs are being made to approximately 275 feet of the original 1,650 feet of stream graded in 2011.  
City Engineering, Hall and Hall Engineering’s cost opinion is $30,000.00 funded by Local Option Sales Tax (LOST) dollars.  The bid date is set for January 25, 2012 at 10:00 a.m.  Due to the cost of the project being under the formal bid threshold, no public hearing is required.  Hall and Hall Engineering will send letters to the adjacent residents with project details prior to the receipt of quotations.  The residents will have the opportunity to comment before the award of contract at the February 1, 2012 Council meeting.

Assistant City Engineer, Ken DeKeyser has reviewed and recommends adoption of the plans and specifications for the Ushers Creek Erosion Repairs Project (Heritage Green) and the next step in the project process is receiving Council authorization for City Staff under the direction of Hall and Hall Engineering to receive Requests for Proposals.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-010 approving plans, specifications, form of contract and estimate of cost for the 2012 Ushers Creek Erosion Repairs (Heritage Green) Project and authorizing City Staff and Hall and Hall Engineering to proceed with the informal bid process, second by Dick Olson. 
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-010 approved. 

Amending Purchasing Policies and Procedures Updating Staff Authorization and Bid/Quote Thresholds

City Clerk, Kim Downs requested Council approval in amending the City’s Purchasing Policies and Procedures updating bid/quote threshold requirements due to changes at the state level and updating City Staff authorization for departmental purchases.
Effective January 1, 2012, bid/quote thresholds for projects for cities with populations less than or equal to 50,000 are as follows:
· Competitive bid required for projects totaling $125,000.00 and above
· Competitive quote required for projects totaling $48,000.00 and above
The City’s current Purchasing Policies and Procedures list the City Administrator and the Mayor as the authorized individuals to receive departmental purchase order requests.  With the resignation of the City Administrator, the City Clerk will be designated as the authorized member of City Staff to receive purchase order requests.

Upon approval from City Council, the above listed updates will be made to the Purchasing Policies and Procedures.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #12-011 approving amending the City’s Purchasing Policies and Procedures to comply with changes at the state level to bid/quote threshold requirements and allocating appropriate City Staff authorization for approval of purchases, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-011 approved. 

Amending Pay Plan Policy and Procedures Sections Pay Plan Policies The Compensation Committee and Pay Plan Procedures Deleting City Administrator and Adding City Clerk

City Clerk, Kim Downs requested Council approval in amending the City’s Pay Plan Policy and Procedures to remove the City Administrator and add the City Clerk.

The City’s current Pay Plan Policy and Procedures lists the City Administrator as the member of City Staff to sit on the Compensation Committee and approve step increases submitted by City Supervisors for employees successfully completing their probationary period.  With the resignation of the City Administrator, the City Clerk will replace that role.
Upon approval from City Council, the above listed updates will be made to the Pay Plan Policy and Procedures.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-012 approving amending the City’s Pay Plan Policy and Procedures amending Sections Pay Plan Policies, The Compensation Committee and Pay Plan Procedures deleting the City Administrator and adding the City Clerk, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-012 approved. 

Approving naming Cedar Rapids Gazette as the Official City Newspaper 
City Council approval in naming of the Official City Newspaper is an annual procedure.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-013 authorizing the Cedar Rapids Gazette, Gazette Communications as the official newspaper for the City, for the one year period of January 1, 2012 through December 31, 2012, second by Dennis Norton.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-013 approved. 

Continuing Current City Attorney Compensation/Fee Structure through June 30, 2013 with Lederer Weston Craig PLC
The current fee structure will remain in place for City Attorney services with Lederer Weston Craig PLC until June 30, 2013, outlined as follows:

· $150.00 per hour for Associates

· $165 per hour for Partners

· $90.00 per hour for Paralegals

· $155.00 per hour for City Attorney, Mark Parmenter

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-014 approving the continuation of the current City Attorney compensation/fee structure with Lederer Weston Craig PLC on an hourly basis for work conducted for the City with provisions effective through June 30, 2013, second by Bob Wheeler.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-014 approved. 

Setting Holiday Schedule for FY 2012-2013 
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-015 setting the City’s holiday schedule for Fiscal Year 2012-2013, second by Bob Rampulla.
AYES: Dennis Norton, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None 

Resolution #12-015 approved. 

Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 7:29 P.M., second by Dennis Norton. Motion carried. 
____________________________
                                                                                              
Thomas A. Theis, Mayor 



            
ATTEST:
________________________

Kim Downs, City Clerk                                 
